

CAPE ELIZABETH POLICE DEPARTMENT

Paul W. Fenton Chief of Police

Brent Sinclair
Captain

To: Cape Elizabeth Town Council

From: Chief Fenton

Date: 1/17/2021

Re: Request for Street Name Change

As administrator/coordinator of the Addressing Ordinance (Chapter 22), I am forwarding an official request for a street name change by Steve & Marsha Tonkovitch. Mr. & Mrs. Tonkovitch currently own and reside at "#1 Waltman Way". Their residence is the only house on the street and they wish to change the name of the street to "Tanglewood Place".

After detailed discussions of street name options with the Tax Assessor and Fire Chief, it was decided that "Tanglewood" was the least similar name option to other streets that already exist around town. This meets the criteria outlined in Chapter 22 section 4A of the Adressing Ordinance. I have attached a copy of a letter provided to me by Mr. & Mrs. Tonkovitch that explains their reasoning and need for the name change.

Please contact me if you have any additional questions.

Paul Fenton Chief of Police 325 Ocean House Road Cape Elizabeth, ME 04107

Deb Lane Assistant Town Manager 320 Ocean House Rd Cape Elizabeth, ME 04107

January 14, 2021

Re: Name Change from 1 Waltman Way to 1 Tanglewood Place

Dear Chief Fenton and Assistant Manager Lane,

We are new residents of your beautiful town and are greatly enjoying learning more about this community. As we discussed via email, we are writing this letter to seek Town Council approval to change the name of the new, small private lane that serves only our home.

We purchased the property located off of Running Tide Road in the Broad Cove neighborhood on November 24, 2020. This property was formerly a tennis court and as such, it did not have a physical street address. A developer owned the lot and he built a new home on the site for subsequent sale. Unfortunately, all of the sequential house numbers on Running Tide Road were already taken.

The developer sought and obtained Town approval to name our driveway as "1 Waltman Way", after the architect of the home. However, the developer never registered the new address with the U.S. Postal Service, the United Parcel Service, Federal Express, Google Maps or any of the services for geocoding the home address. So, we have been unable to receive mail or packages at our home. Most importantly, we are concerned that neither emergency services personnel nor our friends and family will be able to locate this address, given that it does not show up on any GPS/mapping search.

We contacted the U.S. Postal Service and obtained information on how to register the address. As you may know, it is a time and paperwork intensive process. So, rather than going through this long process for the current 1 Waltman Way address, we seek Town approval to change the name to one more in keeping with the scenic natural environment of our neighborhood and town. Per guidance from Clinton Swett and Chief Fenton, we also sought a road name that is not duplicative with any of the town's existing streets. There are no other homes on this road — it is just our short driveway and there are no other lots behind our home. Thus, no other owners would be affected by this name change.

Our property is ringed by trees and other local natural vegetation, including a large, beautiful old apple tree. So, in keeping with this environment, we seek your permission to change the name of our small lane to 1 Tanglewood Place. As you may know, the name "Tanglewood" originated from a book of fables written by New England native and Bowdoin graduate Nathaniel Hawthorne. So, it seems like an appropriate fit for our community.

We emailed with Chief Fenton and he consulted with Chief Gleeson regarding this new name. They indicated that this would be an acceptable name for emergency services, as it is not similar to other town roads. Chief Fenton asked that we send this letter to himself and Ms. Lane formally requesting this

change and explaining our reasoning. We will be happy to present this information to the Town Council at its next meeting.

Please let us know of next steps and the location/day/time of the next council meeting. If the council is able to approve this name change, we will quickly begin the registration process with the Postal Service and we will pay to put up a small street sign so that the name is visible.

Thank you for your advice and assistance in this matter. We look forward to meeting with the Town Council to discuss it further. If you have any questions, we can be reached at steve_tonkovich@comcast.net or 410-707-0672.

Sincerely,

Steve & Marsha Tonkovich

Addressing Ordinance TOWN of CAPE ELIZABETH

CHAPTER 22

ADDRESSING ORDINANCE

Adopted Eff. 10/14/98

Section 22-1-1. Purpose

The purpose of this ordinance is to enhance the easy and rapid location of properties by law enforcement, fire, rescue, and emergency medical service personnel in the Town of Cape Elizabeth. The Town recognizes that, in some instances, it will be necessary to modify published and displayed addresses of certain resident locations to further the intent and purpose of the addressing project. Whenever possible, the addressing committee will mitigate disruption to town residents by changing only those addresses where there is a compelling public safety need to do so, and by those other means practicably available to it.

Section 22-2-1. Authority

Powers as provided for in Article VIII, Part 2, Section 1 of the Constitution of the State of Maine and Title 30-A M.R.S.A. Section 3001.

Section 22-3-1. Administration

This ordinance shall be administered by the addressing coordinator, who shall be the Chief of Police. The addressing coordinator is authorized to and shall assign property numbers and recommend road names for consideration by the Town Council both on existing and proposed roads, in accordance with the criteria in Sections 4 and 5. The addressing coordinator shall be assisted in this effort by the enhanced 911 Street Numbering Committee, as appointed by the addressing coordinator. The addressing officer, who shall be the town tax assessor, shall be responsible for maintaining the following official records of this ordinance:

- A. A Town map for official use showing road names and numbers.
- B. An alphabetical list of all property owners as identified by current assessment records, by last name, showing the assigned numbers.
- C. An alphabetical list of all roads with property owners listed in order of their assigned numbers.

Section 22-4-1. Naming System

All roads that serve two or more properties shall be named regardless of whether the ownership is public or private. A "road" refers to any highway, road, street, avenue, lane, private way, or similar paved, gravel, or dirt thoroughfare. "Property" refers to any property on which a more or less permanent structure has been erected or could be placed. A road name assigned by the Town of Cape Elizabeth shall not constitute or

imply acceptance of the road as a public way. The enhanced 911 Street Numbering Committee shall invite the involvement of those residents of affected neighborhoods in determining new or modified street names necessary to establish enhanced 911 addressing protocols. The enhanced 911 Street Numbering Committee shall liaison with members of the Cape Elizabeth Historic Preservation Society (or similar organization) who may serve as an information resource to resident of affected neighborhoods, and to the enhanced 911 Street Numbering Committee.

The following criteria shall govern the naming system:

- A. No two roads shall be given (substantively) the same name or similar sounding name.
- B. Each road shall have the same name throughout its entire length.

Section 22-5-1. Numbering System

Where needed, numbers shall be assigned every 50 feet along both sides of the road, with even numbers appearing on the left side of the road and odd numbers appearing on the right side of the road.

The following criteria shall govern the numbering system:

- A. All number origins shall begin from the intersection of the primary or secondary through or cross street. For dead-end roads, numbering shall originate at the intersection of the adjacent road and terminate at the dead-end.
- B. The number assigned to each structure shall be that of the numbered interval falling closest to the front door or the driveway of said structure if the front door cannot be seen from the main road.
- C. Every structure with more than one principal use or occupancy shall have a separate number for each use or occupancy. For example, duplexes will have two separate numbers.
- D. Apartments will have one property number, followed by an apartment number, such as 235 Maple Street, Apt. 2.
- E. On those streets accessed from either end, the property numbers shall begin and originate from that end of the street egressing onto the adjoining street carrying the greatest traffic volume.
- F. Not withstanding the above, streets with the same name continuing into Cape Elizabeth from another municipality shall be numbered consistently beginning with the next consecutive number succeeding from those of the other municipality (to that extent possible).
- G. New Construction. Whenever any residence or other structure is constructed or developed, it shall be the duty of the new owner to procure an assigned number from the Addressing Officer. This shall be done at the time of the issuance of the building permit.

Section 22-6-1 Compliance

All owners of structures shall, by the date stipulated in Section 8, display and maintain, in a conspicuous place on said structure, the assigned numbers in the following manner:

- A. Number on Structure. Where the structure is within 50 (fifty) feet from the edge of the road right-of-way and clearly visible, the assigned number shall be displayed on the front of the structure in the vicinity of the front door or entry.
- B. Number at the Street Line. Where the structure is over 50 (fifty) feet from the edge of the road right-of-way, or not visible from the road, the assigned number shall be displayed on a post, fence, wall, the mailbox, or on some other structure at the property line adjacent to the walk or access drive to the numbered structure.
- C. Size and Color of Numbers. Numbers shall be a minimum four inches high and be of a contrasting color to its background.
- D. Every person whose duty is to display the assigned street number shall remove any different number from the structure, mailbox, post or stanchion which might be mistaken for, or confused with, the number assigned in conformance with this ordinance.
- E. Interior Location. All residents and other occupants are requested to post their assigned street number and road name adjacent to their telephone for emergency reference.

Section 22-7-1. Notification and Inspection

It shall be the duty of the addressing coordinator to notify by mail each property owner and the Post office of their new address at least 60 (sixty) days prior to the effective date of their use. It shall be the duty of each property owner to post new property numbers, in accordance with this ordinance, on the state date of effective use. On new structures, numbering will be installed prior to final inspection or when the structure is first occupied, whichever comes first.

Section 22-8-1. Enforcement

Whoever violates any provision of this ordinance shall be punished in accordance with those penalties identified in Chapter 1, Section 1-1-7 of the Revised Official Code of the Town of Cape Elizabeth.